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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council
PLANNING COMMITTEE 
Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 4th April  2017 
at The Limes, High Street- 7.20pm.
PRESENT:	Cllr Hallett (Chairman),  Cllr Sams,   Cllr Douglass,  Cllr Freeman, Cllr Dixon, Cllr Catherall, Cllr Rincón, Cllr Robinson, Cllr Hull,  Cllr McInulty 
District Cllr Cathcart, District Cllr McCraith 
Members of Public	31

	1.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Oakley and County Cllr Dent

	

	2.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA
There were no interests declared.

	

	3.
	LAND AT CLEAR FARM –PRESENTATION BY DEVELOPER
The Chairman explained the planning process for the proposed application and that the Parish Council was a statutory consultee. He invited Mr Rob Hasselder to speak.
Mr Hasselder advised that he was a Project Manager for Cambridgeshire County Council and not a Developer. His job was to assess the County Council land. As the County and District councils were receiving reducing central Government funding they had to look at becoming self financing. Mr Hasselder stated that at this stage he was looking to get a good development and referred to the housing shortfall in South Cambridgeshire. The proposed development was policy compliant with affordable and market housing ranging from 2 to 5 bedroom dwellings. The site would also be low density and as open as possible. As part of the proposed scheme there could be the possibility of extending the existing area of the Rouses, which the Parish Council leased, so the community would benefit.  A leaflet had been distributed to residents of the village laying out the proposal and there was to be a village consultation the following day in The Limes. Mr Hasselder invited feedback which would be useful for the County Council.
The Chairman opened the meeting to parishioners adding that it would also be useful for the Parish Council to hear the comments which would help with the process once a planning application was received.
Mr Hasselder was asked the time frame from the consultation to the planning application stage. He advised that the consultation period at this stage would be three weeks. Following that the comments would be assessed, and plans adjusted, and then the planning application could be submitted to South Cambridgeshire District Council. 
He was asked that if there was 100% opposition to the plans would the proposal not go ahead. Mr Hasselder stated that there was an obligation for the County Council to make the best use of its resources. Cllr Cathcart advised that had there been a Local Development Plan adopted South Cambridgeshire District Council would not consider the application as the site had been identified as a local green space. He added that the nature of this unique site needed to be considered as if lost it would be lost forever. 
The County Council were accused of taking advantage of the position with the lack of a Local Development Plan and it was stated that the County Council should wait until the Plan was adopted. Mr Hasselder stated that every District Council had the obligation to identify sites as there was a national shortage of housing. Books had to be balanced and there was a moral obligation to provide housing. 
Reference was made to the other recent Planning Applications in the village and the return of personnel to the Barracks which would be a pressure on the village infrastructure. Mr Hasselder stated that these developments were not controlled by the County Council.
The site location was questioned as there was one access from a rural road and the site was also known to be contaminated. Mr Hasselder replied that any mitigation on the site would be dealt with. Cambridgeshire County Council were considering many sites in many villages.
The Chairman then closed the meeting to the public and welcomed Councillors questions.
Cllr Douglass expressed concern over the pressure on the Primary school which was having to build two new classes as a result of the Barracks situation. Mr Hasselder advised that due to the facilities in the village it had been reclassified as a Minor Rural Centre, from a Group Village, and guidelines state that developments such as this would be able to be supported.
The Chairman thanked Mr Hasselder for his presentation and urged residents to attend the drop in session the following day in The Limes. There would be another opportunity for representations once the planning application was received for consideration by the Parish Council. 
	

	4.
	MINUTES OF LAST MEETINGS
4.1 Minutes of Planning committee meeting  21st  March 2017 
Minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held on Tuesday 21st March 2017 were agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman.

	

	5.
	MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising.
	




	6.
	CORRESPONDENCE
Correspondence received was discussed under agenda items.

	

	7.
	OPEN FORUM	
7.1 Planning Applications
The Chairman was asked if he was aware of any other developments coming forward apart from the Rouses proposal. He confirmed that at this time he was not aware of anything but other applications could come forward while the Local Development Plan was not in place.
7.2 Public Consultations
The point of the public consultations by developers was questioned. There had been a consultation on the Spring Lane development, which parishioners were against, but the application had gone ahead and been approved by South Cambridgeshire District Council anyway. The Chairman advised that in this case the Parish Council had been in touch with the Planners as there were still issues that had to be addressed regarding drainage on the site. There was a high water table and the site was hard to drain. The Planners had promised to look at this issue very carefully before final Planning Consent was given. 

	

	8.
	PLANNING/TREE WORK APPLICATIONS
8.1 Planning Applications
8.1.1 Planning Ref S/0824/17/FL
112 Old North Road –Erection of two self build houses
( Mr G Hillier)
It was noted that these properties, designed for disabled people, were outside of the village framework. The Chairman advised that the environmental surveys were very thorough.
Recommendation –Objection
-The properties are outside of the village framework
8.1.2 Planning Ref S/2253/16/RM (amended)
Land north of 131 The Causeway –Reserved matters application for layout, landscape, design and scale 20 dwellings
(Bassingbourn Properties Ltd)
The plans were studied by Councillors. The previous design, similar to Butterfield Drive, had been changed. The windows were now smaller and there were a brick facing. The colour of the bricks was discussed and it was suggested that the appearance could be improved if Cambridge white brick was used. The Chairman advised that there was a substantial amount of information but nothing relating to drainage which the environmental survey, carried out at the application stage,  had stated had failed to drain. 
Recommendation –Refuse
-The Geo-environmental assessment submitted for the outline Planning Application S/1199/13/OL states (page 20) that slow infiltration was encountered on the site, that the test pits did not empty and that groundwater seepage was encountered at approximately 2.5metres bgl. The plans submitted with this application S/2253/16/RM do not show any means of Sustainable Urban Drainage in accordance with the Cambridgeshire Flood and Water Supplementary Planning Document. The Parish Council recommends that the planning permission is not given until satisfactory proposals for Sustainable Urban Drainage are provided. 
The Parish Council would also like to see the use of  Cambridge whites used for bricks.
Councillors were made aware that there was a house up for sale at the end of The Causeway with land adjoining the site. They were asked if this had been taken into consideration. Councillors were unaware of this.
8.1.3 Planning Ref S/0961/17/FL
The Belle, 61 North End –Proposed two new dwellings
(Kindred Property Development)
Concerns were raised over the height of the proposed properties in relation to the neighbouring buildings. There were also still issues with vehicles parking on the corner of Mill Lane and North End. Cllr McCraith suggested this be brought to the attention of the planning officer as an ‘issue of concern’.
-Recommendation Support
Issue of Concern –the ongoing parking on the corner of Mill Lane and North End. Councillors also note the significant height of the proposed properties and ask that the Planning Officer gives this attention
7.3 Planning Decisions/Appeals notified by South Cambridgeshire District Council
There had been no decision notices received.

	







	8.
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE
The Chairman  advised the process for the Neighbourhood Plan and confirmed that he had placed an article in the Village Voice, on notice boards and also on the village website asking for interest. He had received a very poor response to date with only six people coming forward. He added that this was a community lead Plan and there had to be a significant amount of interest for the compiling of the Plan to go ahead. A decision would be made at the Parish Council AGM on the 23rd May 2017.  He hoped more people would come forward in the meantime. 
Cllr Robinson asked if the Plan could go ahead without support of the village. The Chairman confirmed that it could but it was likely to fail at the referendum stage when the village would have to give their approval.  Cllr Robinson suggested that parishioners were urged to respond to the questionnaire at the Annual Parish Meeting on the 25th April 2017.

	





	10.
	COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT ATTENTION OF THE CLERK
There were no issues raised.
	







The meeting closed at 8.00pm





